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Environment, Climate Change and Land Reform Committee 

Deposit Return Scheme 

Written submission from NFRN Scotland: Shahid Razzaq, Chair of NFRN DRS 
Committee 

1. Scope (materials) – the types of container proposed to be covered and 
excluded and any specific issues. 
 
The cans, PET materials will not be too problematic and only cause for concern is 
glass. This is mainly due to the weight, brittleness and also the handling of glass. In 
our store trials we have not noticed any huge concerns apart from the weight of 
wheeled bin once it is filled with glass and the smells from the stale beer and wine 
bottles. The concerns are in the manual handling of the glass as it is expected that 
14,100 outlets will be manual with estimated returns of 7% of total containers. This 
will mean that the bins behind the counters will not be filled very quickly for most 
outlets and if the returns are beer and wine then the odours and hygiene aspect will 
be of concern, especially to retailers with small stores that also serve food over the 
counter. The glass is also brittle and therefore the danger of it breaking before it 
reaches the counting centres could mean that retailers could lose money on deposits 
they have paid out for. Possible solution could be to give each retailer a device which 
scans the container and when bag is returned, it can be weighed to check for 
irregularities instead of being counted and makes this more equitable to retailer.  
 
 
2. Scope (retailers) – implications of the scheme applying to all retailers selling 
single-use drinks containers, including online retailers, and exclusion of businesses 
such as pubs and restaurant that sell drinks for on-site consumption.  
 
The retailers will be financially burdened when the scheme commences, this is in 
form of planning permission, applications on major variances on alcohol layout (to 
make space for the deposit bins for manual and RVM’s for automatic machines) the 
retail stores on average tend to be below 1000sq ft and stock and layouts will need 
to be planned and implemented. The addition of glass will make RVM’s double the 
size, we can understand the government’s keenness on glass and the argument of 
glass being in the DRS but feel that we need to point out the practicalities of adding 
this into a retail store. Our feedback reports that 67.43% of member shops have less 
than 4 staff including owners, 50% of shops with average turnover of £2000 per 
week, the breakdown of the staff is that 80% are female, that mainly work part time. 
This will make it problematic due to the weight issues. The cost of the RVMs will also 
be an issue with retail outlets that have a higher return rate, the RVM is an hefty 
investment to the retailer. Also from the start the increase in cost of stock will add a 
considerable amount of money to the retailer. The loss of sales floor area will also 
cost the retailer in the short and long term. Space behind a store counter is tight and 
having to install two container bins will be difficult to most retailers. The thorny issue 
of alcohol containers, most of our members are CTN (confectionery, Tobacco and 
Newspapers). The main reason for this is that high percentage of our members do 
not wish to sell alcohol on religious or ethical grounds but sell soft drinks. If they are 
forced into taking back alcohol containers, we can foresee grave concerns as to 
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retailers willing to do this especially due to above reasons. We would be looking for 
members not selling alcohol not to be forced into accepting alcohol containers as this 
would be a major issue especially on religious grounds.The storage of filled bags of 
returns are also an issue and we would be looking for a robust back hauling system 
that has a 24 hour turnaround for this. Possible solution for this is John Menzies who 
deliver to most of member stores seven days a week.  

  

3. Costs and operational impacts – costs anticipated for your business, service 
or sector and the appropriateness of the proposed financing model (that the scheme 
will be funded via unredeemed deposits, revenue from the sale of materials and a 
producer fee). 
  
The cost and operational impact is considerable to our members, as above the start 
up of this scheme in order to accommodate the manual and automatic handling of 
containers will need a major reset of the shops and this could include planning 
permissions, if alcohol needs to be moved to another part of the shop then a major 
variation (licensing) will need to be applied for, both of above a costly. The retailer 
will also need to look at financing of machine, the servicing, power required to 
accommodate the RVMs and also the staff training as the materials returns will be 
bulky and in matter of glass brittle and heavy. All retail stores carry a percentage of 
stock in the their shops this will  mean that the deposit added to each drinks 
container will be considerable and the impact of all this could put retailers under 
considerable financial stress. The time taken to serve the customer who has a bag of 
deposit return containers will lead to queues especially as the number of staff in the 
shops are very low. The initial period will make this even more problematic as only 
certain containers will be eligible for return due to sell through of old stock. This will 
mean that customers of shops in, manual return shops will be losing customers to 
shops that have RVM as the queuing times will be considerably less. Also there are 
implications on shop insurance and risk of broken glass containers having a health 
and safety risk as well as hygiene issues of the unwashed containers near food. 
The handling fees of 3.1p for automatic and 1.5p for manual is of concern as we feel 
the costs will be more than anticipated. On average retailers per week will need to 
add £600 cash to make their purchases with the introduction of DRS. The standing 
stock of drinks containers that is on the shelves in an local shop on average is 7000 
drinks containers and will mean addition cost to retailer of £1400, this is an 
considerable amount of extra money retailers have to invest along with the RVM and 
remodelling of their stores to accommodate DRS. 
We are looking for some form of grant scheme to smooth the implementation of the 
DRS. 
 
4. Environmental impacts – whether the proposed scheme will have the desired 
impact on increasing recycling rates and reducing littering, and how that impact can 
be maximised. What key environmental risks need to be considered and mitigated? 
Will the scheme incentivise producers to change or modify materials/packaging? 
 
The main environmental impact for our members will be on containers not in the 
DRS scheme initially (old stock), we feel that the customers will be leaving these 
containers that they try to return for retailers to dispose of, this will have cost and 
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health and safety implications. We also believe that the public litter bins will need to 
be adapted as people will be liable to emptying the bins looking for containers which 
they can return, this will cause more littering unless adaptations of separate basket 
for DRS containers are not made. 
 
 
5. Level of deposit – implications and appropriateness of a charge being a uniform 
20p. 
 
We agree that a deposit level of 20p is appropriate and that to meet the targets set 
out by Scottish government this should be achievable at 20p. 
 

 
6. Consumer and social impacts or risks – accessibility to consumers and what 
impacts are anticipated on different groups, including those with disabilities, those 
without private transport, and those living in rural areas. 
 
Local shops are hub of the community and the need for them to be included is 
understandable, but the size of the shops will be an issue and where there are space 
constraints then we are hoping that a community based solution is made available 
such as DRS machine in community centre or near public building which attracts 
high footfall. Even an outdoor solution can me considered and a way of financing this 
will need to be considered as the rural stores tend to have low turnovers and cannot 
afford the cost of the solution. This can be be form of national government, local 
government grants or even solution from ZWS. 
 
 
7. Local authorities – implications of the proposed scheme for local authorities, 
including impacts on kerbside collections.  
 
Kerbside collection will be impacted, this could have a both positive and negative 
impact. Local authority will lose the revenue they receive from recycled materials but 
on other side save on fines for recycled materials which are contaminated and also 
save on labour costs of the uplifting of the kerbside collections.  
 
 
8. Timing - implications of the proposed timeframe (a minimum 12-month 
implementation period from the passing of legislation).  
 
12 month implementation is a brave move, the scale of the work needing done is 
considerable, speaking to other countries which have DRS systems, we have been 
told that this can be done. We urgently need as much information as soon as 
possible to be given to retailers, symbol groups in order that they prepare and give 
guidance to members. Implementing this in 18 months would be more suitable as it 
will give retailers more time to prepare for this as there still is not much information 
for retailers available and most do not understand what DRS is and the affects it will 
have on their business and what they are required to do. 
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9. Governance – how the scheme should be administered, and appropriateness of 
the proposal for scheme administrator that is industry-led, privately owned and 
operated on a not-for-profit basis. 

It should definitely be not-for-profit and industry led at the same time there needs to 

be a balance of producers and retailers in the administrator as the producers will 

want to limit their expenditure as much as possible and retailers will want to mitigate 

their costs as much as possible. There needs to be an even balance for this as well 

as the smaller retailers being represented as the impact on them could be 

catastrophic if the finances and the creation of the scheme has not taken this into 

account. 

 

10. Broader waste policy context – will the scheme achieve its intended purpose 
in isolation, or does its success depend on the performance of broader measures? 
How should the scheme cooperate with any other proposed schemes in the UK? 
 
The broader waste policy, it would be advantageous to all of UK if we shared the 
same barcodes and that containers can be returned anywhere in UK and help cut 
the risk of fraud if this is done.  

 

11. Any further issues or views not falling under the above areas. 
  
This deposit return scheme is arriving at a time of a great deal of political uncertainty 
with the BREXIT issue ongoing, the huge threat of large scale price increases which 
also will include on fuel, power and food. This will also have an impact on imports 
and the handling of them. The retailers have currently contending with MUP, 
increase in retail crime, increase in costs which include proposed raise in minimum 
wage to £10.50 per hour. Retailers having to cut back on staff in order to survive, 
downward decline in tobacco which accounts for 45% of turnover for smaller stores 
in our domain, decline in footfall due to customers moving to online shopping and 
decline in newspaper industry. Also proposals to tackle the obesity issues which 
Scotland and UK faces, such as moving confectionery away from checkouts (small 
stores will struggle badly with this due to size of store), likelihood of increase in 
shoplifting if this is enforced, curtailing of promotions for foods, plain packaging of 
foods that contribute towards obesity. The licensing legislation which is being 
mooted about separate alcohol areas, vaping restrictions and also further tobacco 
legislation is to name a few of the issues  
 
This is why the smaller retailer is more concerned as they do not have the finances 
or space of the multiples. 
 
We do however in NFRN Scotland support and endorse fully the DRS as we have an 
ethical duty to our communities  

 


